

THE MARTIN COUNTY

 BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS 

REGULAR MEETING

MARCH 21, 2023
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in regular session Tuesday, March 21, 2023 in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present were Attorney David Lett and Auditor Michelle Norris.
Meeting called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:33 pm. 
The minutes from the regular meeting of March 7, 2023 were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by President George with Commissioner Summers abstaining.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
The Claims and Allowance were approved with the motion by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.
RE: STOP ARM VIOLATION ENFORCEMENT GRANT 2023

Chief Deputy Keith Keller came before the Commissioners to discuss the Stop Arm Violation Enforcement Grant, also known as the SAVE Grant.  The grant was applied for last year and the Sheriff’s Department received $2,500.  Chief Deputy Keller stated the department asked for a grant amount of $3,500 this year due to additional deputies interested in working the overtime to patrol during school hours.  The grant has been submitted to the Indiana Criminal Justice Institute because it had to be initiated on March 10th and submitted by March 17th.  The award period will begin April 1st so Chief Deputy Keller should know when a few weeks if the department has been awarded the grant.  

The first enforcement period is April 1st through April 30th and the second enforcement period is August 1st through August 31st.  The grant’s focus is the time immediately following Spring Break and the time school is back in session in the Fall.  Chief Deputy Keller received three support letters, two from Loogootee Community Schools and one from Shoals Community Schools which were included with the grant application.  The pay rate in the grant for the deputies will be $29.75 per hour.  There have been four deputies who have shown interest, which would put extra deputies on duty every morning and evening through the months of April and August.  The deputies would follow buses and work traffic in school zones.  Chief Deputy Keller works with both schools to coordinate working problem routes or areas.  There were tickets issued and other criminal arrests as a result of the extra patrols in the 2022 grant period.  The Commissioners expressed support for the Stop Arm Violation Enforcement Grant.

RE: UNEMPLOYMENT TRACKER CONTRACT

Human Resources Director, Amy Rincker, came before the Commissioner to discuss the contract for the Unemployment Tracker.  Director Rincker stated the contract is $600 per year.  The Unemployment Tracker does assist her in her position.  The software provides documentation tracking on unemployment claims along with support from the company during the unemployment claim process.  The software and company ensure that Martin County is following the Unemployment Insurance Integrity Act, which Martin County currently has a 100% compliance rate.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the contract with Unemployment Tracker in the amount of $600, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: SHERIFF UPDATES

Sheriff Josh Greene stated there are currently 78 inmates with 38 of those being from Vigo County, one temporary inmate from another County, and 3 from Department of Corrections.  The freezer project is moving along and Sheriff Greene hopes within the next week it will be completed.  The ladder is on order for the ladder project.  

Sheriff Greene stated there is a computer system in the Jail provided by the State which is used to run driver’s license and criminal histories.  The system crashed yesterday and the County’s IT provider, Matrix, is not allowed to work on the system due to the State having a list of approved vendors only being allowed to work on the product.  RTC used to be able to work on the system, but Sheriff Greene is uncertain whether they still can.  Sheriff Greene has put in a request for a list of approved vendors.  Sheriff Greene stated they system needs fixed quickly and once a vendor is found the department will need to get them in to do the repair.  The internet company has been in the Jail and determined that the issue is within the building.  The software from the State states they do not support repairs.   Currently Dubois County Sherriff’s department is helping run those reports, but Sheriff Greene does not know how long that will last.

RE: EMERGENCY MANAGEMENT UPDATES

EMA Deputy Andy Ringwald met with the district coordinator yesterday and was given updates regarding State mandates for the year.  April is Martin County’s month to host the District 10 EMA directors.  Martin County EMA has made arrangements for the meeting to be hosted at Crane Naval Base; Crane will be able to show off what they can do and other surrounding districts have also been invited to attend.  

The EMA department assisted Loogootee with a fire.  Dirt has been hauled for the back of the EMA building.  Deputy Director Ringwald reminded the Commissioners there is a DPC meeting next week.  The Commissioners will try to determine a proxy representative.

RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES

Highway Superintendent Scott Seals came before the Commissioners to give updates.  The department completed ditch work on Rama Dye Road and will be putting in culverts there.  All the equipment is running, just need employees to run the equipment.  The department is still accepting applications.  President George asked if a CDL is required.  Superintendent Seals stated at conference it was discussed that State is going to allow the department of have their own CLD trainer and new employees could be trained locally.  LTAP is willing to step in and train the trainer.  The program is projected to start in April and certain counties will be picked as a site for the train the trainer program.   


There is a meeting tomorrow night, March 22nd, regarding Bridge 58.  Highway Clerk, Theresa Ray, presented the Highway Annual report for 2022 to the Commissioners for approval.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the annual highway report, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

RE: VETERANS AFFAIRS UPDATES


Volunteer Assistant, Kim Showalter, stated there has been a lot of progress made in the department.  VSO Cropp and Ms. Showalter met with the regional VSO last week and received direction from him.  The department has helped a multitude of people.  The Courthouse staff has been very good to help and answer any questions.  Ms. Showalter has been able to organize the office.  Commissioner Summers thanked Ms. Showalter for volunteering her time and thanked her for her work.  

RE: ASSESSOR AND RECORDER’S OFFICES REMODEL


President George asked Attorney Lett where in the process the County was in regards to the remodel of the Assessor and Recorder’s offices.  Attorney Lett stated the process needs to be started from the beginning and the Assessor and Recorder need to do better specifications in preparation for new bids this round.  
Auditor Michelle Norris stated Matt Stechly from Core sent out letters to area contractors to solicit bids for the repair of drywall around the Courthouse windows and for trim to be placed.  
RE: COUNTY PROPERTY AND CAUSALITY INSURANCE


Attorney David Lett stated the Commissioners need to renew the agent of record for the County’s property and causality insurance.  The renewal is due before April 1st.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve the renewal of causality and liability insurance with the current agent of record, Rex Strawn Agency, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.
RE: LAND BANK BOARD APPOINTMENT


Attorney Lett stated SIDC is needing the Commissioners to appoint someone to be on the board of the regional land bank before their meeting on April 6th.  The Commissioners had directed Attorney Lett to approach someone regarding the position but has not received an answer.  President George stated he spoke to the person today and the person will think about it and get back with the Commissioners.  The person was advised to talk to Rhonda Rumble at SIDC with questions regarding the appointment.  The appointment will be tabled until the next meeting.

RE: HIGHWAY 450 CLOSURE


Attorney Lett stated he, President George, Superintendent Seals met with the property owner adjacent to the closure point on Highway 450 about a run around.  The property owner was agreeable to work with the County for emergency services for ambulance, Sheriff’s Department, and Highway.  There would be no run around for the general public due to the setup being too temporary in structure.  Superintendent Seals has spoke with someone today about renting or buying mats to put on the ground so the ground is less disturbed.

Lost River Trustee, Millie Brown, has researched documents on the DOT and other government sites.  There was information which stated a public hearing was held, but the Commissioners do not remember there being a public hearing.  Trustee Brown stated the documents state that four years ago Martin County received four notices in reference to the project, but Martin County did not respond to the letters.  These notices were have supposed to be sent to the Commissioners, County Council, County Surveyor, and to the Highway Department.  Trustee Brown stated she went through the articles on the Martin County Journal, but there was no reference to the letter in the Commissioners’ meeting articles.  

President George the Commissioners have spoken with State Representative Shane Lindauer and Indiana Senator Mike Braun.  If the project were delayed at this point, it would either go into winter or possibly not happen at all.  The total cost of the project is estimated at $1.7 million to $2 million.  President George stated Attorney Lett was told by the State they will try to keep it open until the middle of May or the first of June.  There is preliminary work that can be done before it is closed.   

Trustee Brown asked the Commissioners, at some point, to consider rebuilding Boom Boom bridge.  There is only one artery up through that part of the County to Shoals although there are exits through the northern side.  President George stated it would cost $1 million to rebuild the Boom Boom bridge, which does not include the price to rebuild the road to the bridge.  President George believes the bridge has been gone for over 30 years.
RE: GOOD SAMARITAN HOSPITAL MEETING


Attorney Lett stated Good Samaritan Hospital has requested a meeting with the Commissioners.  The Commissioners agreed to allow Attorney Lett to set up a meeting.
RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Norris gave the Commissioner an update regarding the website.  Auditor Norris and HR Director Amy Rincker have been updating and correcting information on the new website.  The go live date on the new website will be Friday March 24th.  


Auditor Norris stated the Auditor and Treasurer’s offices are preparing to send out property tax statements.  The file is due to the printer by next Tuesday the 28th.  
With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 6:16 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Summers and seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All were in favor and the motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, April 4, 2023 @ 5:30 pm.
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